College of Arts, Humanities and Social Sciences
Executive Council Retreat - Minutes

August 31, 2011 – 12:00 noon
Present:   Kevin Brooks, John Cox, Linda Fricker, Gary Goreham, Jeanne Hageman, Dan Klenow, Mark Meister, John Miller, Kent Sandstrom, Michael Strand, Kevin Thompson, Rooth Varland
Chairs are encouraged to attend the NSF-ADVANCE sponsored workshop on “Climate at the Department Level: Practical Suggestions and Tips for Department Chairs/Heads” on Thursday, September 15 at 3:00.

The College Picnic is scheduled for September 7 at 5:30 at Oak Grove Park.  

The President’s State of the University Address will be given on September 29 at 11:00.

The Blue Key Honor Society is accepting nominations and/or recommendations.

Linda Fricker is presently doing advising for general education, for History Education majors and for Art majors.  She is also meeting with new faculty to answer questions and to assist with advising.  Enrollment in University 189 is down from last year.  AHSS will have a learning community in Pavek Hall again this year.  

Kent Sandstrom is serving as co-editor of the Journal of Contemporary Ethnography (JCE).  AHSS will now serve as JCE’s co-home (along with the University of Northern Iowa).
Publication Services has requested information on the various colleges and departments at NDSU.  Chairs were reminded to send information for their units to Keri Drinka who will coordinate this for AHSS.

Keri reported that the AHSS Student Ambassador group largely disbanded this past year.  She is in need of names of students to recruit for this group and would like to have one student for each major in AHSS.

The Dean’s Office is hosting an ice cream social this Friday for support staff in the college to give them an opportunity to meet Dr. Sandstrom.

Keri Drinka is currently collecting information for the AHSS Newsletter, with an anticipated publication date in February.

Department Reports:

· English – a number of faculty are in leadership roles on campus; experiencing growth and undergoing assessment of major; there is a need for graduate students from other departments to each English courses; the Center for Writers is bursting at the seams and needs to expand; goal is to hire new faculty, recruit good PhD students, and expand the CFW.
· Modern Languages – now has a full-time lecturer for IELP; no longer has Classics program; goals - develop an international TA course through the Graduate School, stabilize Arabic program, develop International Studies minor through collaboration with Political Science and History, uniformity for BA language requirement, and possibly develop a M.A. in Spanish (joint with UND?)

· Criminal Justice and Political Science – students have been successful getting into Law Schools; agencies are easing restrictions for internships; the 2nd annual Career Fair will be held in the Union on September 23; goals include writing more federal grants, move to limit enrollment in CJ starting next fall, and looking at developing a Center for Government Studies.
· Emergency Management – produced 5th PhD; completed their first year as a separate department; have a tenure-track position funded by the Master of Public Health program; involved in flood efforts and coordinated work for the Extreme Home Makeover in Moorhead.
· Sociology and Anthropology – three new faculty (Gina Aalgaard Kelly, Kathryn Lafrenz Samuels, and Pamela Emanuelson); goals - mentoring, strengthen on-line major; recruit better graduate students with external funding
· Art – accomplishments include retention of students, exposing undergraduate students to three major venues in Fargo, national exposure for faculty; goals include continuing to develop program, accreditation, residence artist program

· Communication – accomplishments – Bison Information Network (BIN) funded by student government, a student received an internship with Diane Sawyer; placement rate at 86% of students affiliated with degree program; 362 students in 6 separate undergraduate majors (most in Journalism); 17 faculty; beginning in 2012, will offer 2 programs on-line; have graduated 37 PhD students since 2001 who are now in tenure-track or fixed temporary positions (three have already received tenure); faculty are publishing at a very high level; $236,000 in external funding in 2010; goal is to pursue status as a School of Communication, which would provide national recognition
· Theatre Arts – hosted Andrew Lippa; BFA in Musical Theatre; goals include writing grants, audience building through engagement, establishing an advisory board, and completing the accreditation visit in October

· Fine Arts – program expansion in all three disciplines; goals include publicizing and promoting accomplishments; relocating Theatre downtown; entrepreneurial funding initiatives for new faculty lines; pursuing School of Music status for program depth and recognition; formalizing the Theatre coordinator position; hiring a Professor of Practice; dealing with space issues; Museum Studies degree; expanding BisonArts

· History, Philosophy and Religious Studies – hired two philosophers (one tenure-track and one adjunct) who were previously at Cardinal Muench Seminary; participated in study abroad program; completed program review; redesigned promotional materials; goals – fill two open positions, Museum Studies and Public History programs, and increase graduate recruiting efforts.  Other issues - NDSU needs to build a real Library and provide more travel funding.
· Dakota Initiative is at the end of the three-year cycle; considering Native American Studies minor and Peace and Justice Studies program

Academic Roadmap – the Provost has asked colleges to submit requests of 3-5 initiatives addressing how these would enhance academic program quality and benefit NDSU.  Kent asked each department to submit one-page summaries for positions addressing how the positions would enhance their programs.  The summaries are due on October 15th.  

Facilities Updates and Needs – Renovations to Minard are expected to be completed in the spring of 2013.  Space for IELP is still under consideration.  Also questions about space for the Social Science Research Lab and space allocated to units outside the college.
The Dean’s Office will continue to provide some matching funds for faculty travel.  Graduate students who are presenting papers will also be eligible for $100 in travel assistance.  If faculty will miss more than one class due to travel, they must indicate how the classes will be covered in their absence.

The North Dakota Institute for Regional Studies has a couple of books in progress. 
Meeting adjourned at 4:00 pm.







Submitted by,







Cathy Heiraas

